
 

  

 
  

The Hon. Brad Hazzard MP  

Minister for Health  

GPO Box 5341  

SYDNEY NSW 2001  

  

  

Dear Minister,  

  

Aboriginal mental health workers and mental health care in NSW prisons and mental 
health facilities   

  

The Law Society of New South Wales and the New South Wales Bar Association write to 

express our shared concern in relation to two issues:  

  

1. the availability of culturally appropriate mental health care for Aboriginal and Torres 

Strait Islander people in correctional and mental health facilities;   

2. the adequacy and timely access to mental health care for inmates generally in 

correctional centres.  

  

Both organisations are concerned as to reports of custodial clients not being seen by 

psychiatrists or other mental health professionals in a timely manner, despite requests being 

made by them or their lawyers. Clients continue to raise issues in relation to the length of time 

that it takes to see a mental health professional following the making of a request.  

  

We were deeply concerned following Deputy State Coroner Grahame’s decision of 6 May 

2020, finding that that the death of an Aboriginal person at Junee correction centre was “…in 

circumstances of being held in custody with inadequate mental health care in the preceding 

months”1. At [273] of that decision, it was said:  

  

“In my view, the evidence demonstrates a clear need for Aboriginal Mental Health 

Workers at Junee CC. The evidence disclosed that well intentioned non-Indigenous 

doctors and nurses had been unable to establish any significant or consistent rapport 

with [the deceased] or even acquire permission to seek collaborative information from 

community or family sources”.  

  

Recommendations made to the GEO group CEO included (at [306]):  

  

1. “Review the Junee Correction Centre’s practice and procedures at the intake stage to 

ensure that inmates with known diagnoses for serious mental illnesses (e.g. 

schizophrenia) are reviewed by a suitably qualified mental health clinician in a timely 

manner”; 

                                                
   1 At [305]

http://www.coroners.justice.nsw.gov.au/Documents/Findings%20%20Inquest%20into%20the%20death%20of%2 
0Jonathon%20Hogan%20-%206%20May%202020%20(Redacted).pdf.  
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2. “Examine the current ratio of mental health treating staff, to inmates requiring mental 

health reviews and treatment, and whether the staffing ratios and resources are 

sufficient…” and  

  

3. “Consider creating at least three full-time equivalent Aboriginal Health Worker positions 

based at the Junee Correctional Centre, at least one of whom has responsibility for the 

provision of mental health care and treatment to Aboriginal inmates”.  

  

In 2016 and 2017, the NSW Law Society wrote to the Minster for Health raising concerns on 

similar issues. Please see attached the Law Society’s letter dated 5 October 2016 and the 

response from Minister Goward dated 16 November 2016.  

  

On 16 November 2017, members of the NSW Law Society’s Criminal Law Committee met with 

representatives from NSW Justice Health to discuss this topic including how the number of 

Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander mental health workers might be increased.  

  

Both organisations write now to enquire as to what progress has been made in relation to 

increasing the number of suitably qualified mental health workers and Aboriginal and Torres 

Strait Islander mental health workers in the forensic, juvenile justice and corrective systems.  

  

In relation to the issue of suitably qualified Aboriginal and Torres Strait Island mental health 

workers, we are interested in information about any policies that are in place to increase and 

sustain the number of Aboriginal mental health workers in the Forensic Hospital, as well as 

correctional and juvenile justice centres. We would also appreciate information regarding the 

current ratio of Aboriginal mental health workers to Aboriginal patients/inmates requiring 

mental health treatment. We also query whether the Justice Health and Forensic Mental Health 

Network has any relationships with Aboriginal organisations or training institutes to plan for 

ongoing recruitment of Aboriginal mental health workers at these facilities.  

  

In relation to the issue of mental health workers generally, we are interested in how the Network 

determines whether mental health treatment is provided to inmates in correctional and juvenile 

justice centres in a timely manner. It would be useful if you could provide us with information 

or data on the current ratio of mental health treating staff to inmates requiring mental health 

reviews and treatment. We would also appreciate information about the current processes 

available for inmates to make a request to receive mental health assistance and what 

processes are in place to ensure that wait times to receive this assistance are kept within 

reasonable limits.  

  

Both organisations look forward to working with you and the Justice Health and Forensic 

Mental Health Network in gaining a greater understanding of the issues that people with mental 

illnesses and impairments face in custodial and forensic facilities.   

  

  

Law Society              NSW Bar Association  

 
Richard Harvey            Tim Game SC  

President              President  

  
  
  
  
  












